Cherry Hill reform group finds success
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CHERRY HILL

They are Democrats, Republicans, Independents and Greens. They are old, young and middle-aged. They are from the township's east side and west side.

And they are of one mind-set.

The surest path to good government is increased civic participation.

They call themselves the Cherry Hill Reform Committee and to date the group has proposed five different ordinances to township council, one of which was unanimously adopted this summer after a successful petition drive that netted more than 3,600 signatures of registered voters.

"We're trying to make democracy work again," said township resident Bob Shinn, the group's founder and one of its leaders.

To illustrate his point, he pointed to low voter turnout in recent elections -- only 28.5 percent of Camden County's registered voters cast a ballot in this month's general election -- and low public attendance at local government meetings. Such apathy is a symptom of a larger problem, Shinn said. People feel hopeless and believe their opinions don't matter, he said.

The group is meant to give people a voice at the local level where they're most likely to affect change, Shinn said.

"Our committee is serving as a model for other organizations in Cherry Hill," said resident Michael Gellman, 29, one of the youngest members. "We're showing you really can have a voice in your government and your government can work for you."

"It's one of the few groups that I've ever been involved in that actually accomplished something and did it in a short amount of time," Gellman said.

The group's first incarnation dates back to 2005. That year, Shinn, resident Doris Carey and a handful of other people unsuccessfully lobbied Mayor Bernie Platt and township council to pass an ordinance banning pay-to-play, a practice in which elected officials reward people who contribute to their political campaigns by giving them no-bid government contracts that are often lucrative.

The current version of the reform committee organized early this year with an entirely different strategy. Instead of trying to encourage the township's elected officials to adopt the pay-to-play ban, they would go to the people themselves and collect enough registered voter signatures to put the ordinance on a ballot for voter consideration.

It took the committee less than five months to gather the needed signatures. Ultimately, the township council unanimously approved the ban in August.

The group, which has a core membership of about 30 people, followed its victory by presenting four other reform-minded ordinances to council in October.

The proposals tackle such open government issues as political appointments to township boards, campaign contributions made by developers who seek redevelopment work and competitive negotiations for professional service contracts. It's seriously thinking of starting another petition drive.

"As long as there is some degree of success, the momentum will continue and people will remain enthusiastic," said resident David Kalkstein, a member.

"I've never seen this type of involvement before," noted committee member Joyce Walker, a former township councilwoman who's been active in Cherry Hill for nearly 15 years.

The Cherry Hill Reform Committee is among the most engaged, organized good government groups in South Jersey, said Heather Taylor, spokeswoman for the Citizens' Campaign, a nonpartisan, statewide movement that empowers everyday people to get involved in government.

The Metuchen-based Citizens' Campaign, which intensified its South Jersey efforts this year when it hired a regional coordinator, has provided advice to the reform committee. Also, the five ordinances the group presented to the township council this year are modeled from ordinances the Citizens' Campaign's legal experts crafted.

Nonetheless, the reform committee is its own entity that makes its own decisions, Taylor said.

"We don't dictate what people do," she said. "We see ourselves as a resource for people."

The reform committee has set an ambitious agenda.

Aside from working to get the four open government ordinances approved, the group plans a push to televise township government meetings on the local cable access channel and post agendas, as well as proposed ordinances and resolutions on the township's Web site in advance of township council meetings, Shinn said. It also plans to approach the Cherry Hill school district about strengthening students' civics education.

The group also may begin advocating for a change in Cherry Hill's form of government.

Right now, all seven council members are elected to at-large seats. The reform committee, however, would like to see some council members elected by district and at least one seat reserved for a minority political party, Shinn said. This would introduce different viewpoints into what has traditionally been an all-Democratic council, he said.

Publicly, township council's reaction to the reform committee has been positive.

"Quite frankly, I think it's healthy when residents become more involved in government," said Councilman Steven Polansky, who was the council's point person on researching the pay-to-play ban.

He also introduced a resolution, which council unanimously approved, to prohibit former township employees from getting work contracts with the township for two years after they retire, resign or depart from Cherry Hill.

"I support them," said Councilwoman Marlyn Kalitan, whose term ends next month. "I certainly want Cherry Hill to be known as a community that's at the forefront."

Before she was elected to council in the early 1990s, Kalitan noted she got active in her neighborhood's civic association, participated in former Mayor Susan Bass Levin's citizens' advisory board and attended township government meetings.

Involved residents play an important role because the elected officials can't know everything that's happening in Cherry Hill, Kalitan said.

The reform committee hopes the council's words translate into votes in favor of their proposals.

"We're going to keep coming to meetings to keep up on the progress," Gellman said. "I know this is something that will remain in Cherry Hill for some time."
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